CCAC Industry & Waste Subcommittee Meeting 12/19/08

Attendees:  

Ken Beard, DEP

Malcom Furman, DEP

Al Magnotta, CECO Assoc. (phone)

Paul Opiyo, DCED (phone)

Jan Jarrett (phone)

Rick Allan (phone)

Mary Webber, PWIA

Mark Hammond, Drinker Biddle & Reath

Terry Bossert, Post & Schell

Christina Simeone, DEP

George Ellis, PA Coal Assoc.

Teresa Coyenhaver, Triad Strategies

Jim Elliott, Gannett Fleming (alt. For Al Magnotta)

Laura Chambers, DEP (recording secretary)
Terry asked whether everyone received the proposed agenda that he sent via email.  Paul Opiyo responded that he had not received it.  Ken Beard emailed it to him before the meeting started.  
It was agreed upon to discuss what procedures we should follow in order to evaluate the measures.  
Christina would like to have a draft of the climate change plan by the end of February for release in May.  The subcommittees should have all new ideas for green house reduction strategies developed and be ready to present to the committee before the February 4, 2008 CCAC meeting (which is most likely going to be pushed back to a later date).  The committee will vote on initiatives to be considered before the ideas are further developed.  We need to get some ideas of new strategies to include in the draft climate plan for outreach purposes.  By the end of April, the subcommittees should bring their final recommendations to the committee for consideration; as well as work plans and new ideas that need to be reviewed, scored and prepared by the April meeting.  There will be a two month period for consideration.  By the end of June, final recommendations for initiatives will need to be in the DEP action plan.  

Jan Jarrett inquired about how the public would comment.  Christina said there would be a 15-30 day comment period and a comment/response document.  The public is welcome to attend meetings; they are all being sunshined and the meeting dates are published on DEP’s website.  Jan asked when the deadline to submit comments would be.  Christina said it would be late February and that the full committee would discuss this issue at the meeting later today.

Someone asked whether there would be a draft final plan by June.  Christina said that the final recommendations of the committee would have 30-45 days to review the plan before it goes through the department’s approval process and then to the legislature and the Governor.  

Terry Bossert mentioned that we need to give thought to how to organize our efforts and recommended that we should, at least in part, identify other measures to look at while also starting to gauge the measures we already have.  He then asked for procedural recommendations.  

Al Magnotta believes it might be best for us to gather data and have more of a discussion on initiatives and then focus on them one or two at a time.  

Paul Opiyo asked how much time we are going to dedicate to items we choose from the list and whether there is a timeline.  Terry Bossert responded that we do not know yet but that we will look at the list of initial measures.  

Terry said that the waste reduction measures are identified as industrial or waste sectors on the website and are as follows:
Waste Sector 

1. Landfill Methane Displacement of Fossil Fuels 

2. Statewide Recycling Initiative 

3. Solid Waste Management Initiative

a. Alternative Fuels Derived from Waste

b. Waste to Energy (WTE)

c. Reduced Transportation of Waste

4. Improved Efficiency at Wastewater Treatment Facilities

Industrial Sector

1. Coal Mine Methane Recovery
2. Industrial Natural Gas Consumption Best Management Practices

3. Reduce Lost and Unaccounted for Natural Gas 
Terry Bossert stated that the solid waste management initiative touches on waste to fuels issues and clarified that this is a solid fuel issue, not liquid.  

Terry asked whether there is anything else that should be on the list.  Malcolm Furman said he has done a lot of work in the waste to energy workplan and has a couple ideas that might benefit the effort.  1) There are areas in the electricity sector that talk about improving power plants and their efficiency; 2) it would be wise to look at improving and installing power generation for industries that could serve themselves; 3) telecommuting.  Insurance companies and federal law support telecommuting agencies, installing LG power backup, load shifting type power supplies.  Our loads in the summer especially suffer from peak demand.  Storage systems in companies themselves could benefit.  Cost is an issue that keeps people from doing this.  
Christina Simeone added that switching diesel generators to a different technology would reduce the impact.
Malcolm Furman said there are a number of new technologies for power plants that have not been deployed yet, such as the Toshiba 4s 10-50 megawatt units which is in the process of getting certified by the NRC.  They are currently pursuing sales overseas.  Uranium fuel is used and it is a 30-year plan.  

Terry Bossert said these are all good ideas.  
Malcolm volunteered to come up with a few pages to run by the committee.  

Terry said as far as telecommuting:  difficulty is high to get people to get out of their cars.  Jan Jarrett commented that Americans have cut down driving by 90 million miles per year.  There are going to be some significant investments in sewage plant upgrades, 1.2 billion dollars and we can expect to see more help out of the stimulus package.  

Jim Elliot said the issue of waste water plants and sustainability is big issue.  States like California and New Jersey, and other countries like Australia and New Zealand, are interested in energy efficiency.  This could be encouraged by nutrient trading.  Recommend energy efficiency for securing state funding.  One concern is the possibility of it getting caught up in reviews and that the stimulus will not be available in 2009 but rather 2010.  
Christina said the green strings on the list secure the funding.  For a permit award or grant or funding award, a greenhouse gas analysis has to be performed as part of the process.  We may be integrating with the residential and commercial committee.  

Jim suggested going down the list and people commenting and sharing information that we need to analyze.

Terry said since recommendations are going to relate to the actions plan, one thing that is missing is mitigation techniques or reactions.  How much change is there to come?  

Jim Close said that for the industrial sector, economic incentives for the recycling fee are going to sunset.  Some things are going to cost money.  Free enterprise might not be sensible to do.  Malcolm said mitigation is association with C02 output.

Christina said that Act 70 talks about mitigation and strategies.  The committees can still look at that. 

Jan Jarrett said that considering reduction strategies—legislation envisions that the committee will continue on after the report is delivered in October.  We can then focus on roles and take a look at adaptation, which will allow us to concentrate on different aspects.  

Terry Bossert thinks it will be deficient if it does not address adaptation measures. 
Teresa Copenhaver asked about recommendations that might help.  Landfill methane gasses, tier one—waste to energy, tier 2 does not include new facilities.  Should that be part of the recommendation?  

Jim responded that it may not fit in but it should all be documented. 

Christina said any issues or concerns with AEPS tier 1 or tier 2 should be put on paper, shown the chair and let the subcommittees decide how they want to go about handling it.  We will review the list of new/current reduction measures.  Information is available from DEP in regards to costs and estimates of GHG reductions.  

Terry Bossert asked what information is available to us right now in terms of cost and estimates of reductions.  He would like to have more background information.  

Al Magnotta said he dealt with waste landfill and wastewater issues and sees a lot of projection.  We should start with the basics and ask, Are these valid numbers? How did we get them?  How do we project for it?  We need to agree to start with something verifiable. 
George Ellis said that pertaining to the coal industry, no references are provided for source of information used or how target numbers were arrived at.  Before considering a vote, we need that specific information.
Al Magnotta would like a general overview on a multitude of issues.  It might be a good idea to get background data and then have a meeting on the waste/wastewater sector.  He does not think a teleconference would be as beneficial due to the disadvantage of lack of interaction.
Terry thinks it is a good suggestion.

Jim Elliott asked whether we would invite someone that deals with industry and someone that deals with waste sector.

Al Magnotta said that yes, we would.

Terry Bossert asked whether any information is available from DEP at the present time regarding costs for these measures such as coal mine methane.  

Malcolm responded that some workplans do have costs worked out but that there is some uncertainty in some workplans due to the nature of business.  We need to figure out how to develop a sense of cost for people in the combustion and power industries to weigh in as well as for our own people.  
Christina interjected that consultants will provide cost estimates and will be on board in February of 2009.  We will need recommendations for any new initiatives by February as well. 

Jim would like to generate some ideas around the table and on phone.  He has some questions on improvements potentially on regulatory process.  He is more involved in waste water than solid waste.  His first question is on landfill gas.  

Christina said he could refer to the catalog that is posted on the CCAC webpage, specifically the industrial sector list.  
Mark Hammond said he has gone through the list and suggested that landfill gas should be the first topic of discussion at our next meeting. 

Terry suggested the next subcommittee meeting should be done in two parts.  Part one—discuss new ideas folks have come up with.  Part two—pick a few of these already-existing reduction measures and start talking about them. 

Jim added to Al’s suggestion about gathering data:  look at quantification from greenhouse gas emissions before next meeting.

Malcolm said we have information on the landfill gas project.  It reflects cost, output and gas volumes as well.  Mine methane data is also there. 

George Ellis said that nothing can be done regarding the mine safety implications without federal and state approval.  He would like to have some of his representatives at the meeting to give our prospective.  Ed Yankovich is not here but would like to be involved in the discussion on methane recovery.  

Terry Bossert asked whether there would be ad hoc meetings prior to the subcommittee meetings with DEP staff and thinks it might be helpful for someone to gather knowledge about the subject before the meeting such as:  quantification of impact, existing methane quantities in coal mines, waste being diverted, and impact on greenhouse gas emissions.  Someone derived this from some data source and there is a magnitude of solutions.  We need to find the information that backs the data up but we need to find the source first and come to a conclusion.  We need to understand the facts before we can work out solutions.  Like George suggested regarding technical feasibility, a discussion of the subset of this committee would make sense with specialists.  Then we could have a more valid discussion as whole committee.  It would just be a matter of focus and a couple extra meetings.

Terry asked whether anyone else looked at the reduced natural gas information.  At $2 million, it is not cost effective.
Jim acknowledged Terry’s comment and said it is certainly a good point.  He then suggested moving on to the next topic.
Terry suggested talking about new ideas at the next meeting.

George said he will not be able to be involved in the next meeting, but asked for other dates so he can set something up with his people and DEP.
Malcolm said we can ask Mike Texter and Rick Illig to attend, and Greg Harder to discuss statewide recycling. 
Terry asked whether waste reduction is our top priority right now.  Jim thinks that it is.

Malcolm suggested that the Recycling Markets Center might be an effective tool for us to use.

Jim said that when looking at recycling, one has to look at both ends so it does not pile up.  

Teresa Copenhaver asked for clarification of recycling different items and what the effect is on greenhouse gas.  Jim responded that paper and plastics are good sources of solid BTUs. 

Terry said we need improved efficiency at wastewater treatment centers and wants DEP to help out by tackling the places we know of where there is methane.  

Malcolm said a lot of wastewater treatment plants flare because they cannot generate power. 

Jim said we have to look at wastewater plants—there is less than one half of a percent in the community.  It is not a big source but there is a portfolio of solutions to make economic sense and we should take those steps. 

Terry said there is a miniscule reduction in C02 equivalent than what is written up here and asked how much more significant that would appear if we added a methane recovery piece to it.  The first definitive questions to DEP should be about the methane recovery use addendum to reduction. 

Teresa asked whether there is a way to do compressed natural gas.  Jim said that is being examined right now. PennDOT is applying for federal money for treatment plants to power.  The study has not begun yet because they have not received funding yet.  How to we justify the cost for microturbins.  
Malcolm said we can take in the city's waste, and also food and organic waste from outside, but it winds up in a landfill.  The digester breaks down into an ammonia liquid which can be used as fertilizer.  Manure used as fertilizer is not balanced for soil.  There is also a tipping fee.  We need regional cooperation and farm community participation to get a system like that going.  So far we have nothing like that to combine.  Most farms have single units, which are not as efficient as large scale units.  

Terry suggested that for the next meeting we should tackle the entire waste sector.  Everyone was in agreement.  Terry then asked for clarification as to why we are discussing methane recovery.

Malcolm said there is a lot of flaring gas due to low quality methane, it has too much C02, or is too dirty and will not fit into the generator.

Mark noticed that Rich Illig and Mike Texter used different numbers and assumptions and thinks it might be worthwhile to look at their numbers. 

Jim said we do not have enough data to make sense of the source of data. 

Jim said the next CCAC meeting will be held January 14, 2009 and suggested having a subcommittee meeting the first Monday after the new year.  Terry asked whether we could have the data from DEP by at least January 7th.  Malcolm said that he could.  George would like to see DEP’s numbers.  George asked Terry whether he envisions the subcommittee handling industrial issues after the January meeting. Terry said waste initiatives is a topic to discuss, which we may or may not get completely through.  The February 4th CCAC meeting might be pushed back.  We should have a subcommittee meeting at the end of January/beginning of February. 

Teresa asked whether the 28th would work for folks from 10:00-12:00.  Everyone agreed that it would work for them.

Terry said he would take the lead with coal mine methane for the next meeting.

Malcolm said the steel industry could reduce its energy need by 30% by using coal.  They are working on a project to reduce iron technology and couple it with already accepted smelter, which emissions go along with.  The project comes under the approved industrial processes and will involve waste recovery activity.  It also has the potential to pull out of what is currently being landfilled.  Terry asked whether it is proprietary or will be used by other industries.  Malcolm said the technology would be available by electric arc furnaces and other metal recovery facilities, mainly to reduce iron.  
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